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March 27, 2013 

Representative Paul Holvey, Chair 
House, Consumer Protection and Government Efficiency 
900 Court St. NE, Room D 
Salem, Oregon 97301 
 
 
Re: HB 2826 and amendments HB 2826-1  (Unlawful Debt Collection Practices) 

Dear Chair Holvey: 

Consumers facing debt collection lawsuits don't have many options for legal 
assistance. Legal aid rarely assists consumers with those cases. There aren't many 
consumer attorneys in Oregon who specialize in this area of the law. The cases don't 
result in high dollar wins and the consumers who need the most help have very little 
money to pay for legal representation. The issues are complicated and there is very 
little case law which greatly increases the risk of taking a case. As one of the very few 
lawyers in Oregon who represent people sued by debt purchasers I fully support these 
consumer protections.  

The number of consumers coming to me for legal advice regarding debt collection by a 
debt buyer has increased substantially over the last decade. I typically get 10-15 calls a 
week from consumers seeking advice on their cases. Some consumers contact me for 
help when they first receive the lawsuit. The first problem we must deal with is the fact 
that the lawsuits contain minimal information about the origins of the debt, the basis for 
the amount owed and the age of the debt. These are crucial pieces of information the 
consumer must have to make an informed decision about the merits of the debt 
purchaser’s claim against them. Attached are example lawsuits filed by the three 
prominent debt collecting lawfirms, Daniel Gordon PC, Suttell and Hammer PS, and 
Johnson Mark LLC. As you can see the facts are sparse. 

My investigation starts by initiating litigation to request this information. It is not 
uncommon for the debt purchaser to drop a case rather than comply with my request 
for documentation on the account once I give them notice of my representation. I have 
to assume the only reason the debt buyer dropped the case is because they did not 
have the simple evidence we were requesting. The problem is the vast majority of 
Oregon consumers do not contact an attorney because the consumer understandably 
thinks they cannot afford representation. Many are unaware of the defenses to the 
lawsuit against and come to me for bankruptcy help. At that time it is too late to 
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challenge the merits of the suit and they are forced to file an unnecessary bankruptcy 
or suffer the harsh realities of having their wages garnished 25%. This is significant 
economic harm to consumers that could be prevented by simply requiring the debt 
buyer to provide the consumer and the court the evidence necessary to prove they 
have a valid claim or to allow a meritorious defense against the claim. 

Finally, I want to talk about the consumers who come to me for help when they know 
they owe something but it’s less than the amount in the lawsuit. Whether the difference 
is $200 or $1,000 I have to advise them that even if I don’t charge them anything and 
they prove the error it the debt purchaser will ultimately win the suit and have the right 
to add fees to the judgment incurred by the debt purchaser in litigating the dispute. SB 
525 puts the burden on the debt buyer to ensure they have accurate records by 
denying the plaintiff attorney fees in cases where the consumer prevails in asserting 
the amount is incorrect. 

Sincerely, 

/s/ Bret Knewtson, Attorney 
 


















